
 

God is Still Speaking Church of the Palms 1 

 NOVEMBER 2021 

Church of The Palms 
             EST 1969 

14808 N Boswell Blvd 
Sun City, AZ 85351  

A Letter from Paul 

 The fabulous Whitlocks are moving! We are downsizing. The 
large home that once housed Uncle Paul, my parents, Ruthie, 
and Wendy and I is no longer needed. 
  
 Of course, my mind is flooded with memories. Going 
through all of my stuff causes me to ask myself the question that I asked in a sermon a 
couple of weeks ago: Do we own our possessions, or do they own us? That will be a             
question I ask myself a lot this month. 
  
 I have found, you never fully realize how much stuff you have until you try to move. 
When you move, you gotta put your hands on your stuff. And digging through closets, 
you rediscover stuff you forgot you had. We lived in our Mesa house for 13 years. When 
we moved to the West Valley, we discovered boxes from the previous move that were 
never opened — possessions so important to us that we moved them across country...yet 
they laid there in the boxes unopened and, truthfully, forgotten. 
  
 Our new house is located at 21019 N Eden Court, Sun City West, AZ 85375. The  
commute is still a short distance to The Palms. The yard is large with lots of room to add 
cacti and a utility room large enough for me to set up shop with all my gardening            
supplies. 
  
 Do we own our possessions, or do they own us? That will test me over and over and 
over again this month. 
  
 Just know that I am glad to be your pastor and I am glad you are part of The Church 
of the Palms. 
  
Shalom, Paul 
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Update from the Mod(erator) Squad 
A Thanksgiving Message  

from the Moderators 

 When November rolls around, our thoughts turn       
toward thankfulness, reengaging and fellowship with 
friends (old and new), and embracing the spirit of            
giving. Our winter visitors (AKA snowbirds) are              
returning from the colder climes to the pleasant warmth 
of Sun City in the winter.  Our hearts are full of joy for 
the blessings we have to be living where we are and 
having the friendships we have developed here in our 

community and especially in our church.  

 In Colossians 3, Paul describes it this way: “The peace of Christ fills our hearts, since as 
members of one body we are called to peace. And be thankful. Let the message of Christ 
dwell among you as you help and encourage one another with wisdom through psalms, 

hymns, and songs from the Spirit, singing to God with gratitude in your hearts.” 

 What Paul would say if he were here today would be: “You have such a great church here 
at Church of the Palms! Be sure you take care of it by doing your part to grow and                

strengthen it.” 

 The Board of Stewards, working with our new Volunteer Engagement Committee, will be 
sending out a survey in the near future asking you what gifts of time and talent — or even 
interests — you have that could help us as we move forward to fill positions and create             

programs made possible through our new constitution and bylaws.  

 We are so thankful to be members of this church because of being with each of you. And 

we are “all in” to do our part. Will you help us?  

 Again, paraphrasing Paul when he wrote to the church of Philippi , “We thank our God up-
on every remembrance of you, always, and in every prayer of ours making requests for and 

from you all with great joy.”  

 Thanksgiving and fellowship blessing to all of you from the Mod Squad. 

 —Jerry, Suzanne, John 

(L-R) Suzanne Boisclair, John Durbin, and Jerry 

Annual Giving Envelopes for 2022                      
Do you like having a box of envelopes and use them? GREAT.  

Do you not get envelopes and would like some for 2022? AWESOME. Just let Bertie know. 

Do you give electronically but would like envelopes for just the special offerings? We can do 

that — just let Bertie know. 

Do you not want a box of envelopes at all? That is okay, too — just let  Bertie know. 

Bottom line: for 2022 just let Bertie know if you want giving envelopes or not. If you could 

do this by November 30th she would appreciate it. 

As always, thanks for your generous giving of time, talent and treasure. 
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***If you are interested in becoming a liturgist in worship, contact the church office.*** 

November 7: Pastor Paul will be preaching on the familiar passage – The Widow’s Mite. 

Read Mark 12:38-44. Our call is to share. 

November 14: Read Romans 8:28, 31-39. Giving Thanks for Nothing! What!?!? That’s 
right, give thanks for nothing. Pastor Paul will hop off the lectionary long enough to lead 

us through this passage. 

November 21: Christ The King Sunday. Pastor Jim will be preaching from John 18:33-

37. The message? Truth Under Glass. 

November 28: The First Sunday of Advent – Hope.  Read Luke 21:25-28, 34-36. Pastor 

Paul will be preaching. The challenge today: stay awake for the sermon and for life! 

WORSHIP THEMES FOR NOVEMBER        
In-Person Worship at 10:00 a.m.  Sunday                                 Online Worship Monday 

NOVEMBER                     
BIRTHDAYS 

Vicky Leggett      11/3  

Jeannie Brandenberger  11/5 

Suzanne Boisclair    11/6  

Linda Hoffman     11/8  

Michael Balch      11/10 

Toni Berg       11/10 

Michael Spindle     11/10 

Kevin Nicastro     11/11 

Scott Wilson      11/11 

Jack Elliott       11/14 

Beth Sutto       11/14  

Bonnie Adrian      11/15 

Jim Chapman      11/25 

Bonnie Green      11/26 

Bob Krueger      11/26 

Inis Clark        11/29 

Carl Gruber       11/30 

Rosie Tockstein     11/30  

Do you need assistance getting signed up for your COVID Booster Shot? Please feel free 

to call Bobbie Chapman at 719.480.0105.  
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Important Phone Numbers                                                   

National Alliance on Mental Illness Help Line                                 

1-800-950-6264  https://www.nami.org/help                          

Suicide Prevention Lifeline  800.273.TALK                               

Veteran’s Crisis Line  800.273.8255  press 1                            

Pastoral Care—Pastor Jim Alexander 623.792.5295    

Upcoming Class: A Safe Space for Starting Conversations 
about Suicide and its Prevention 

      

 Kay Klinkenborg will facilitate two classes on suicide from 10:00-11:30 a.m., Nov. 9th 
and 16th, in King Hall and online via Bridges. Masks are required and seating with social 
distancing. This will be a safe (unrecorded) environment to talk about one of the most 
difficult subjects in our lives: words hard to say — suicide and suicide prevention. The 
class will provide an opportunity to learn tools, resources and creative ways to have a real 
conversation with the people in your life. You don’t need special training to have an open, 
authentic conversation about mental health. Often, just talking about it can be the first 
important step in staying connected for yourself or someone else and helping get support 
or treatment if needed. 
 Bringing up the subject of suicide DOES NOT increase the chances that a person will 
become suicidal or be more apt to act on such thoughts or impulses. In fact, it is just                
the opposite. 
      A sacred circle of safety will be the structure of the classes. Most people in our age 
range have some personal experience with suicide of someone they know. Some know the 
private struggle of suicidal thoughts or plans. Safe, non-judgmental listening will be             
modeled when personal stories are shared. One hard fact is that the senior citizen               
population is at high risk for suicide in America. There is the possibility that our loved 
ones, family members, grandchildren, friends, etc., could present with suicidal tendencies 
at any time. These classes give us an opportunity to become informed on how to be               
supportive and caring during these difficult encounters. 
       This is an integrated program designed from two sources: The book, The Living  
Saving Church: Faith Communities and Suicide Prevention by Rev. Rachael A. Keefe, a 
memoir and practical guide for educating congregations about talking about suicide and 
prevention paradigms. It’s available on Amazon.com in paperback, Kindle or used. The 
church office has 5 copies for those wishing to borrow the book. Reading the book is not 
mandatory for attending the classes. The second source for the classes: professional and                
volunteer training models on suicide prevention collected by Kay Klinkenborg.  
     Topics covered (but not limited to): current statistics across age-groups; risk factors; 
warning signs; you hear “talk of suicide...what to do”; Triple A’s Model of Prevention;       
survivors responses to suicide; self-care; the church’s response to suicide; resources for 
help… for individual use or to share; and scriptures of hope. Short DVDs, didactic            
presentation and learning from each other are the modalities of these classes.  
    Kay Klinkenborg currently is a Spiritual Director/Companion; a retired RN, Licensed 
Marriage and Family Therapist (LMFT) and Clinical Member of AAMFT (American Assoc. of 
Marriage & Family Therapists). Kay is a member of Church of the Palms.  
       

https://www.nami.org/help
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 The Care Team Mission 

Assist the Pastors when our community  

needs help spiritually, physically,  

CARE Corner                                               
Brought to you by Church of the Palms’ CARE Team 

Care Team Members 

Bobbie Chapman, Doris Gott, Eric Holmes, Jan Alexander, Carolyn Modeen, John Durbin, 
Pat Durbin, Kay Klinkenborg, Judy Jondahl, Lurene Ladd, Randolph Omahana, Scott          
Patrick, Suzanne Boisclair, Steve Meoli, Laurie Cathey, David Klingensmith, Vickie               

Ashenbrenner, Diana Shalzi, Pastor Paul, Pastor Jim. 

*** People can also pick up a Care Team Trifold, which has Care Team member names 

and other helpful information about what the Care Team does, in the Narthex. 

WISE Steering Committee 

Andrea Stefanov, Judy Jondahl, Karen Lapointe, Kay Klinkenborg, Nancy Nonini,                 

Phil Ladd, Pastor Paul, Pastor Jim 

MEALS ON WHEELS SUN CITY / YOUNGSTOWN, ARIZONA  
10404 W. Coggins Dr., Ste 106, Sun City, AZ 85351 
Office Hours are 9 a.m.-1 p.m. Phone: 623.974.9430 (There is an answering machine ) 
 

                                     

By Steve Meoli 
 

 Meals On Wheels are available in Sun City / Youngstown 7 days a week. Meals are           
delivered between 11 a.m. and 12:30 p.m. Someone must be home to receive the 
meals, as they cannot just leave the food on the street. Arrangements can be made for 
the delivery person to bring the food into your home if your door is left unlocked, and 
this can be discussed at the initial interview.   
 The cost of the meals is $8.50 per day, and this includes one hot meal, plus another 
cold meal per day. A nutritionist oversees the meals provided from Sun Valley Lunch. To 
get on the Meals On Wheels Plan, please call 623.974.9430 and set up an interview with 
a Meals On Wheels representative to get the process officially moving forward. Someone 
from Meals On Wheels will come to your house with a contract for you to sign to make 
this official. There is a 2-week deposit so the food can be ordered. 
 If there are financial hardships, please let the Meals On Wheels representative know 
this when you do the interview so they know your needs, and they will do all they can to 
make this affordable for you. 
 A Typical Hot Meal has a protein, starch, and vegetable, and the cold meal has a  
sandwich, milk and a cookie. 
 Special Diets can be accommodated with a prescription from your doctor detailing the 

special dietary concerns that you need. 

https://www.bing.com/local?lid=YN873x134474072&id=YN873x134474072&q=Sun+City+Meals+on+Wheels&name=Sun+City+Meals+on+Wheels&cp=33.5992431640625%7e-112.28270721435547&ppois=33.5992431640625_-112.28270721435547_Sun+City+Meals+on+Wheels
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A Challenge: Reducing our                    
household’s carbon footprint                                                                                     
By Beth Moore                                                                               
Creation Justice Task Force 

 I last wrote to you in April of this year 
about the work Church of the Palms has           
embarked on to care for God’s creation by         
reducing our “carbon footprint” — the amount 
of CO2 we put into the environment. We             
began the work of reducing our carbon                
footprint  by installing solar panels on the 
church (projected to reduce our CO2 emissions 
from electricity by 50%) and are continuing it 
by upgrading interior lighting and external air 
conditioning units to reflect the most energy 

efficient products on the market.  

 Our Creation Justice Team invites you to 
become a part of this process. We will gather 
Nov. 16th at 9 a.m. (in person and online) to 
learn how to calculate our household “carbon 
footprint,” as well as examine the impact that 

our individual actions can have on reducing it. 

 Our session will include a quick review of 
the impact carbon dioxide has on God’s planet 
earth,  offer an interactive demonstration of 
the Cool Congregation’s Household Calculator 
and hear from you about steps you are taking 
to reduce your carbon footprint. We’ll also 
share a list of 25 things you can do that cost 
less than $25 but collectively will make a             

significant difference in reducing CO2. 

 My article in April was entitled “Know your 
power source”.  I wrote about our power 
source as Christians being love, and the fact 
that our love of God is manifest in our love of 
Neighbor, love of Creation and love of        
Children. Indeed, this is what being the 
Church of the Palms is all about. We are the 
hands of God in our world. So come learn with 
us about ways we can deepen our love                      

of creation.  

Social             
Justice                                  
@ The 
palms 

 
The Creation Justice Task Force 
will recycle your used batteries. 

Please don’t put them in                       
the garbage!  Put your used              

batteries in the box in the Narthex. 

Volunteer Opportunities 
 

 Dysart Community Center in El Mirage 
needs volunteers to help fill bags of food on                     
Wednesdays from 8:30 a.m.-noon. The food 
donations come from Sprouts and Albertsons. 
Community members are able to pick up the 
filled bags later that day. Can you help by 
choosing one or more Wednesdays a month to 

assist Dysart? 

 They also need tutors to work one-on-one 
with students in the GED and high school di-
ploma programs. ESL students are also waiting 
for tutors. All students are vaccinated and 
masks are required. There are morning, after-

noon and early evening times available. 

 You may contact Dysart Community Center 
directly at 623.583.0016, or Linda Hofmann, 

at 623.242.6382, for more information.  

 

 Do you have any jackets or coats that you 
no longer wear? With cooler temperatures 
coming, they can be used to help refugees and 
people without homes in our community.   
Jackets of all sizes and genders are needed. 
You may deposit them in the box in the              
Narthex or call Larry Cornelius at 

602.402.6501 for pickup.  

This is where the Social Justice             
Action Team and its offshoots (i.e. 
Creation Justice Task Force and the 
Criminal Justice Reform Group) will 
bring you updates on its programs, 
people, and volunteer opportunities 
each month.  
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New Members of Church, Social Justice Team Bring Opportunity 

By John Durbin                                                                                                                                                                                         
Social Justice Action Team 

 Eric and Lorena Lewis recently joined our 

church and brought us a wonderful                 

opportunity to help orphaned children in 

Imuris, Mexico. Imuris is about sixty miles 

south of Nogales near the town of Magdalena. 

Eric and Lorena have been traveling to the   

orphanage each year at Christmas, bringing 

items needed to improve the quality of life and 

a smile to the faces of the children. The group 

home, called “Casa Hogar Sinaí Mission,”              

provides a safe place for orphaned and abused children. Its mission is to demonstrate the 

love of Christ to the children in a family setting and to guide and instruct them in the 

ways of God so they may be adults of integrity. Its goals are to have each child grow to 

be a reflection of the Living God and to be good citizens and parents that will impart to 

their children the same godly values. 

Needed Items Include 

 

Pictured are Lorena and Eric Lewis and children at the 
Casa Hogar Sinaí Mission in Imuris, Sonora, Mexico. 

Christmas Bags 

Baby wipes 

Diaper cream 

Deodorant 

Diapers 

Baby powder 

Q tips 

Hygiene Items 

Toothbrush 

Toothpaste 

Hairbrush/Combs 

Body wash-Bar soap 

Sanitary Napkins 

Shampoo 

Medicine 

Tylenol 

Cough syrup 

Band-Aids 

Antibiotic ointment 

Flat bears 

Small toy 

Fun size bags of chips,                          

cookies, Chocolates 

Colorful Paper bags 

Colorful tie ribbons 

Bite size chocolate  

Bite size hard candy  

Volunteers Needed to Provide Meals for 
Our I-HELP Guests 

 

Please contact Laurie Cathey at 623.238.3826 
or Max Klinkenborg at 816.377.4618 if you can 
provide meals on any of the following dates: 

Dinner: Nov. 15th and 29th. 
Breakfast: Nov. 9th, 23rd, 30th 
Packed Lunch: Nov. 9th, 16th, 30th 

 

mailto:spkplg1941@hotmail.com
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Hoodie/Sweatshirts (S, M, L, XL, XXL) 

Plain T-Shirts (S, M, L, XL, XXL)   

Throws (no larger than Twin size)  

Hats/Gloves                                         

Insulated Drink Containers                                                   

$25 Gift cards (Walmart or Target — 

for teens to buy shoes)                            

Fast-food gift cards $10-$15 

Deodorant  Body wash      

Shampoo  Conditioner    

Socks    Shower Puffs 

HART Pantry 
Christmas List               

2021 
 

Thank you for               
helping us give our             
At-Risk Teens some 

Christmas Cheer! 
 

Donations will be            
accepted in the              
Narthex until                  

Nov. 30th.  

 As was announced earlier, it has been decided for safety reasons that The Church of the Palms 
will not serve a meal this year for Thanksgiving. However, we do feel that some of the goals of 
the activity can still be met.  
 The goals of The Annual Joyce Spaulding Memorial Thanksgiving Feast: 

• Opportunity for ministry 
• Provide extravagant welcome 
• Remember Joyce and Roy Spaulding 
• Have fun 

 As an opportunity for ministry, we are asking those who are able to consider donating what 
they would have spent on their Thanksgiving dinner food donation to the church. In turn, the 
church will give that money to church ministries that feed people. This would include feeding the 
homeless in our part of the I-Help  program and to the Hart Pantry which, among other things, 
feeds at-risk teens.  
 To make it fun, we will track the donations on a board that represents King Hall. We have          
calculated that our normal dinner costs about four dollars per person. For each four dollars we  
receive, we will put a token on the board to represent a diner. Our goal is to fill our imaginary 
King Hall with imaginary diners. The wonderful part comes later when actual people are fed with 
these donations. 
 Though this is not the same as gathering together and enjoying a meal of                        
Thanksgiving, those of us who are able can have the opportunity to give thanks for our blessings 
by sharing with others. I cannot think of anything that would please the Spauldings more than 
knowing that hungry people are being fed.  
 Bless you all as we enter the holiday season. —Wendy Whitlock 

Thanksgiving                             
   (Just not a Meal) 
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Jane Higgs, Marcia James, Jim Alexander and Paul Yoder 
will present selections from Stephen Sondheim's                                        

well-known stage productions*: 
 

 Company, Sweeney Todd,                                           
Sunday In the Park with George,                                   

Merrily We Roll Along, A Little Night Music, 
and Into the Woods 

 
*Be advised that some selections include themes traditional to Broadway but not a house of Worship.   

Spend Sunday at The Palms with 

Sondheim 

Sunday, Nov. 14, 2021                
—  at 3:00 p.m.  —                                   

A free event at                     
Church of the Palms 

*Masks are encouraged 

Buy Gift Cards for Christmas while Helping The Palms  
By Linda Hofmann 

Are you planning to give gift cards to family members or charities, like the HART Pantry, 
for Christmas? If so, please consider giving these cards through the Church of the Palms 
gift card program. Many retailers participate in this program, like Target and Walmart, 
Safeway and Amazon. Cards are available in various amounts, depending on the retailer. 
A link to a full list of participating companies can be found on page 10. November orders 
will be placed on Nov. 7 with delivery by Nov. 21. December orders, placed on Dec. 5, 
will be delivered by Dec. 19th. For many, the December dates will be too late for               
Christmas mailings, so don’t delay in ordering these cards. On Sunday mornings, a Scrip 
Gift Card Table will be set up in the Narthex before and after services for ease in                  
purchasing these cards. Checks should be made payable to Church of the Palms with “gift 

card order” in the memo line. 
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Help Raise Money for The Palms with Your Everyday Purchases 

There are several ways to support The Palms during your everyday shopping activities: 
You can make Church of the Palms the recipient of Fry’s Community Rewards when you 
buy groceries; purchase gift cards for family, friends (and yourself!) through Scrip for a 
percentage to be kicked back to The Palms when the cards are used; and buy items on 

Amazon Smile for The Palms to receive a percentage of the purchase price.  

                           

 

 

 

 

1. Choose your gift cards by retailer and                 

denomination. Click here for a full list. 

2. Fill out a Scrip Order Form. A printable 
version is available on our website at https://

thepalms.org/scrip-gift-card-program/ 

3. Please make checks payable to Church of 
the Palms, and make sure to write “Gift Card 

Order” in the memo line. 

4. Deliver the Order Form and your payment 
to the church by the first Sunday of the 
month. Leave your order form and payment 

in the “Scrip” cubby in the church office. 

5. Gift Card Orders will be placed that week 
and delivered by the third Sunday of the 

month. 

Continue to shop as normal on Amazon while   
raising money for The Palms. Nothing changes 
for you and your account by shopping Amazon 

Smile; it works exactly the same.  

To get started, sign in at smile.amazon.com, 
type “Church of The Palms United Church of 

Christ” in the search tab and start shopping! 

https://shop.shopwithscrip.com/Shop/Product/BrandAlphabeticalList
https://thepalms.org/scrip-gift-card-program/
https://thepalms.org/scrip-gift-card-program/
https://smile.amazon.com/
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An Update from our Service Project Craft Group 
 

By Bonnie Green 
Service Project Craft Group 
 

 Time flies when you're having fun, and we do! Every 
Wednesday morning, from 9:00-11:00 a.m. in the 
Boardroom. We're keeping busy with quilting lap robes 
and small blankets; crocheting and knitting caps and 
scarves, and other small items for the Care team, Hart 
Pantry, and other  people that need these items. Our 
cupboards are loaded with items for our table in                       
Fellowship Hall, when the time comes. Who knows what 

else we'll dream up? Do come join us with your favorite thing to do and enjoy the fellowship, and 
even a tidbit and cup of coffee. 

Flower Ministry at Church of the Palms                            
Hello Church Family, 

 As we approach a new year, I wanted to describe the flower ministry that we have here at The 
Palms for those who aren’t aware. I hope you have noticed, either in person or online, that we 
strive to have fresh flowers on the altar every Sunday. On any given Sunday, flower orders are 
placed by individuals in honor of, in celebration of, in memory of a life event or a loved one. They 
donate a minimum of $30.00 for a simple vase arrangement. I then purchase the stems and             
create the arrangement on Sunday mornings. I am at the mercy of regular market floral choices 
as far as what I use. If someone wishes a more extravagant arrangement, they may spend as 
much for the stems as they desire. I can usually order specific stems if requested. I cannot             

guarantee that they will be available, but I try my best. 

 When personal arrangements are not ordered, the cost comes out of special funds that are not  
part of the budget. I encourage you to participate in this ministry in order to keep the fund alive 
so that the church may always enjoy live flowers. I believe that their presence ads warmth and a 

connectivity to the natural world as we experience the service.  

 The yearly cost of a $30.00 arrangement every Sunday is $1,560.00. If you don’t have a            
specific Sunday in mind, a general donation to the flower fund would be most appreciated. You 
may use any  offering envelope to donate to the fund. Mark “floral fund” in the subject line. If the 
donation is for a specific reason, please call or send information to Lindsey, the office manager: 
manager@thepalms.org or 623.977.8359. She will add the announcement to the Sunday bulletin 

to which it pertains. She  also forwards the information to me. 

 Arrangements may be taken away after the service. If they were not ordered by someone            
specific, they are certainly available for anyone to take and make someone’s day a little happier. 
Care Team has a list of folks that they may take them to if accessible because of COVID                   
regulations. Keep in mind that if you take an arrangement, the vessels have all been donated and 
I can certainly reuse them if they can be returned. There is no hurry. Please see me after service 
to make sure that the arrangement is available that day. Otherwise, they are left for the office 

staff to enjoy. 

Thank you for your consideration, 

Jeff Scruggs   dzlbug@cox.net, 623.810.8044 

mailto:manager@thepalms.org
tel:/6239778359
mailto:dzlbug@cox.net
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Lifelong Learning in November 2021                      
Educational opportunities continue at Church of the Palms.          
HYBRID classes meet in person and online — your choice. Access 

online classes at https://thepalms.org/bridges. 

Sunday 

• Shared Conversations, 7:30-8:30 a.m. Online only. Facilitated 

by Bobbie Chapman.  

Tuesday 

• Jump Start: Prep for Sunday Sermon with Scripture/Dialogue, 4:00-5:00 p.m.,            

HYBRID in the Boardroom and online. Facilitated by John Durbin. 

• A Safe Place for Starting Real Conversations About Suicide and its Prevention, Nov. 
9th and 16th,10:00-11:30 a.m., HYBRID in King Hall and online. SEE DETAILED          

DESCRIPTION ON THE WISE PAGE. 

Wednesday 

• Spiritual Growth Class: “From Evangelical to Progressive Christianity in Ten (Not so 
Easy) Steps,” 10:00-11:30 a.m., HYBRID in King Hall and online. Facilitated by         

Dr. Phil Ladd. 

Thursday                                    

• Cosmic Christians, 10:00-11:30 a.m. Online only. Facilitated by Linette Stenberg and 
assisted by James Clark and Nelson Hymans. Class is studying the book “The Bible: A 

Biography.”  

Welcome to our newest staff member: Janet Bauer 
Hello! My name is Janet Bauer. I am The Palms’ new accounting               
assistant and am thrilled to be here. Everybody is so nice, and I am 
very impressed with all the ministries and services this church does. I 
was born in Austin, TX, the second of five children. Being in a             
military family, I was raised in many places. We moved 19 times by 
the time I graduated from high school. I loved it and had a wonderful 
childhood! As a family, we loved to travel and visit new places.           
I moved to Peoria, AZ in 2003, which makes this the longest place I 
have ever lived by far! I am recently retired from full-time work but 
spent most of my career in higher education administration, most recently at Northern 
Arizona University, where I worked as an advisor and student recruiter. My first full-time 
job was straight out of college as a missionary associate in Madrid, Spain. I have been 
highly involved in the Church and in mission activities throughout my life. I am a            
member of the Church at Cactus in Peoria. I am single and have never been married. But 
I have a large, close extended family. I am Auntie Janet to numerous great nieces and 
nephews, many of them here in the Phoenix area. I also love animals and, at present, 
have three cats to love and dote on. I am so happy to be on part-time staff at Church of 

the Palms and look forward to meeting as many of you as possible! 

https://thepalms.org/bridges/
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